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FOREWORD 

The Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, ATSDR, is an 

agency of the U.S. Public Health Service. It was established by 
Congress in 1980 under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, 
Compensation, and Liability Act, also known as the Superfund 

law. This law set up a fund to identify and clean up our 
country's hazardous waste sites. The Environmental Protection 
Agency, EPA, and the individual states regulate the investigation 

and clean up of the sites. 

Since 1986, ATSDR has been required by law to conduct a public 
health assessment at each of the sites on the EPA National 
Priorities List. The aim of these evaluations is to find out if 
people are being exposed to hazardous substances and, if so, 
whether that exposure is harmful and should be stopped or 
reduced. (The legal definition of a health assessment is 
included on the inside front cover.) If appropriate, ATSDR also 
conducts public health assessments when petitioned by concerned 
individuals. Public health assessments are carried out by 

environmental and health scientists from ATSDR and from the 
states with which ATSDR has cooperative agreements. 

Exposure: As the first step in the evaluation, ATSDR scientists 
review environmental data to see how much contamination is at a 
site, where it is, and how people might come into contact with 
it. Generally, ATSDR does not collect its own environmental 
sampling data but reviews information provided by EPA, other 
government agencies, businesses, and the public. When there is 

not enough environmental information available, the report will 
indicate what further sampling data is needed. . 

Health Effects: If the review of the environmental data shows 
that people have or could come into contact with hazardous 
substances, ATSDR scientists then evaluate whether or not there 
will be any harmful effects from these exposures. The report 
focuses on public health, or the health impact on the community 
as a whole, rather than on individual risks. Again, ATSDR 
generally makes use of existing scientific information, which can 
include the results of medical, toxicologic and epidemiologic 
studies and the data collected in disease registries. The 
science of environmental health is still developing, and 
sometimes scientific information on the health effects of certain 
substances is not available. When this is so, the report will 

suggest what further research studies are needed. 

Conclusions: The report presents conclusions about the level of 

health threat, if any, posed by a site and recommends ways to 
stop or reduce exposure in its public health action plan. ATSDR 
is primarily an advisory agency, so usually these reports 



identify what actions are appropriate to be undertaken by EPA, 
other responsible parties, or the research or education divisions 

of ATSDR However, if there is an urgent health threat, ATSDR 

can issue a public health advisory warning people of the danger. 
ATSDR can also authorize health education or pilot studies of 
health effects, full-scale epidemiology studies, disease 

registries, surveillance studies or research on specific 

" hazardous substances. 

Interactive Process: The health assessment is an interactive 

process. ATSDR solicits and evaluates information from numerous 
city state and federal agencies, the companies responsible for 

cleaning up the site, and the community. It then shares its 
conclusions with them. Agencies are asked to respond to an early 

version of the report to make sure that the data they have 
provided is accurate and current. When informed of ATSDR's 
conclusions and recommendations, sometimes the agencies will 

begin to act on them before the final release of the report. 

Community: ATSDR also needs to learn what people in the area 
know about the site and what concerns they may have about its 
impact on their health. Consequently, throughout the evaluation 

process ATSDR actively gathers information and comments from the 

people who live or work near a site, including residents of the 
area civic leaders, health professionals and community groups. 
To ensure that the report responds to the community's health 
concerns an early version is also distributed to the public for 

their comments. All the'comments received from the public are . 

responded to in the final version of the report. 

Comments: If, after reading this report, you have questions or 

comments, we encourage you to send them to us. 

Letters should be addressed as follows: 

Attention- Chief, Program Evaluation, Records, and Information 

Services Branch, Acency for Toxic Substances and Disease 
Registry 1600 Clifton Road (E-56), Atlanta, GA 30333. 
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SUMMARY 

The Pomona Oaks Well Contamination site is a residential community 

consisting of approximately 200 single family homes. Prior to 1985, 

all of these homes depended upon the use of shallow (50-60 foot) 

domestic wells utilizing the Cohansey Formation (depth 0-205 feet) 

for potable water supply. In 1982, residents complained to the 

Atlantic County Health Department (ACHD) regarding foul tasting 

well water, and subsequent investigation by the ACHD, the New 

Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (NJDEP), and the 

United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) confirmed 

ground-water contamination by volatile organic compounds (most 

notably; benzene, 1,2-dichloroethane) at concentrations exceeding 

standards for drinking water. In 1983, the NJDOH performed 

sampling identifying significant volatilization of organic 

groundwater contaminants into residential indoor air through 

showering. Contamination at the site is not associated with any 

environmental media other than groundwater. In August 1985, a 

municipal water supply was made available to residents of the 

Pomona Oaks subdivision and private wells were sealed. In 1989, a 

new production well for the sub-development came on-line. The USEPA 

conducted a Remedial Investigation and Feasibility Study (RI/FS) of 

the site from October 1988 to March 1989. Results of the remedial 

investigation have indicated that ground-water contamination at the 

site no longer exists at concentrations constituting a public 

health concern. USEPA has concluded the original contamination was 

the result of a singular or point source release, and the 

contaminants have dispersed and/or biodegraded over time. A 

September 1990 Record of Decision (ROD) has recommended the no 

action alternative for the Pomona Oaks site. Based upon past 

exposure to site contaminants, The New Jersey Department of Health 

(NJDOH) and the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry 

(ATSDR) consider the Pomona Oaks site to have presented a public 

health hazard based upon past exposure. Review of the New Jersey 

State Cancer Registry data for Galloway Township did not reveal an 

elevated incidence of cancer as compared to New Jersey State rates. 

Currently, the site is considered a no apparent public health 

hazard. Should ATSDR expand the benzene subregistry of the National 

Exposure Registry, the Pomona Oaks site will be considered for 

inclusion in that subregistry. The NJDOH will contact individuals 

who expressed health concerns regarding past exposures to 

contaminated groundwater. The NJDOH will coordinate with ATSDR to 

determine what follow-up or resources are available to address 

these individuals concerns. 






































































